Kanosh Town Corporation held the regular meeting Wednesday, March 8, 2023, in the town office at 7:00 pm
Members present:
Mayor Scott McDonald, Council members: Neil Shumway, Hayden George, David Whitaker, Brandon Stephenson, Kanosh Town Clerk: Cindy Turner. Kanosh Town Treasurer DeniAnn Whitaker was unable to attend tonight's meeting.

Others in attendance: 
Town Employee Lorin Shumway, Planning and Zoning Stan Koyle, CERT Captain Geri Minton, Jim Kooy, Star Cummings, Planning and Zoning spokesman Stoyan Kolev. Josh Whitaker, and Cary Cramer 
Mayor Scott McDonald offered the opening ceremonies through an invocation.
Council member Brandon Stephenson led everyone in attendance in the Pledge of allegiance. 
[bookmark: _Hlk130319981]Minutes of the February 8, 2022 meeting were read and approved as amended through a motion by Councilmember Neil Shumway, Brandon Stephenson provided a second to the motion, and all Council members voted in favor as noted below:
	Mayor Scott McDonald 	Aye
	Council members:
		David Whitaker 	Aye
		Neil Shumway 	Aye
		Brandon Stephenson	Aye
		Hayden George 	Aye

Warrants for March 2023 were read, discussed, and approved to be paid as presented through a motion by Councilmember Brandon Stephenson Council member Hayden George seconded the motion, and all Council members voted in favor as noted below:
	Mayor Scott McDonald 	Aye
	Council members:
		David Whitaker 	Aye
		Neil Shumway 	Aye
		Brandon Stephenson	Aye
		Hayden George 	Aye


CERT: Geri Minton
Kanosh CERT Captain Geri Minton reported that the CERT mini-conference is scheduled for March 25th, from 9:00 - 12:00.  It will be held downstairs of the Sheriff's office, and everyone is welcome to attend.

Fire Dept:
*	Fire Chief Lorin Shumway stated that it has been petty quiet in the fire department this month.   Chief Shumway noted they are possibly going to put new axles on the oldest truck, trying to get it going again.  
*	There is a Red card training coming up.  There are additional training coming up,  some this month and some next month.

Planning and Zoning:
 Planning and Zoning spokesman Stoyan Kolev informed the Council members the planning committee has been reviewing the setback ordinance that the attorney sent to us.  Possibly by the next meeting the Planning and Zoning committee will have a revised draft ordinance to present to the Council members.  

*	Building Permit:
Mr. Jim Weaver has applied for a building permit for a shop/garage in the back of his lot, Council member Neil Shumway motioned to approve the permit as presented,  Councilmember Brandon Stephenson seconded all in favor and all Council members voted in favor as noted below:
	Mayor Scott McDonald 	Aye
	Council members:
		David Whitaker 	Aye
		Neil Shumway 	Aye
		Brandon Stephenson	Aye
		Hayden George 	Aye


Annexation of parcel  K-1950-4 from previous meetings and previous councils 
Mayor Scott McDonald addressed this for clarity and understanding:

There has been discussion several times about what was attempted to be done and why it didn't work.  Mayor McDonald went back to the following minutes to make sure he was clear on what had happened.  This dates back to the minutes of 2018:

July 2018
*In the future Hayden George plans to build a shop behind his existing home and in discussing this presented two interesting questions,   #1  running culinary water off of his city property, extending it on out into the county, and #2  In the future, he plans to build a new home getting close to the city/county boundary, can he build on a boundary line?  Council members agreed that he would need to apply for annexation, through the new annexation policy, but if you do annex he would need to bring his own water and power to the annexation.

These questions discussed in the July meeting sparked other questions, however, it was not discussed further at that time.

August 2018
*Planning and Zoning Chairman Ed Phillips reported that Mayor Frank Paxton had requested the Planning and Zoning Commission as a group to look at a possible annexation situation here in town.    After careful research by the planning and zoning committee, they unanimously recommended annexation of parcel K-1950-4.   Kanosh Town Corporation is already providing water and power services.  Council discussed the annexation policy and opted to pursue the annexation recommendation.  Council member Bart Whatcott will research the steps we must follow for an annexation and report accordingly.   

At this point, it appears the Council decided to move forward with just annexing the Crabb Property K-1950-4 with no mention of any additional properties on the west side of town, just this one.

September 2018
*Councilmember Bart Whatcott insured the property is located outside of the Kanosh Town city limits, by conferring with the Millard County Recorder's office and the Millard County Assessor's office. Councilmember Whatcott will follow up with the Millard County officials.  Councilmember Bart Whatcott motioned in favor of beginning the process of annexation in parcel K-1950-4 (Crabb business annexation)  Councilmember Cleve Christensen seconded the motion, All Councilmember's voted in favor through a roll call vote as noted below.
Now the parcel was being referred to as the Crabb business annexation, again mentioning of no other properties.
 
October 2018
*Continuation of annexation:  K-1950-4 (Crabb business annexation).  The business is receiving utilities and water from the Town, however, the building is outside the city limits.  Councilmember Bart Whatcott checked with the assessor’s office, annexation can be done but it is a lengthy process.  If the business owner applies for the annexation, the process takes less time.  Councilmember Bart Whatcott will talk with the Crabb's'  Councilmembers concurred to continue to pursue the annexation  process.  

Councilmember Whatcott went to the office of Clear Com and talked to the Crabb's, however he came on the evening of Town Council in November and let them know that, that night they would be discussing annexing their property.

November 2018
*Annexation:   Continue in the process of annexing parcel K-1950-4.  Councilmember Bart Whatcott reported he has spoken with Mr. Steve Crab, made a comment that Kanosh Town was providing water and power to this business (which is located in the county, not Kanosh Town) Mr. Crabb told Councilmember Whatcott that the power was run to his property line and then from that point he had right to take it anywhere on the property.  Mr. Crabb was also asked if he had a business license with the city, to which he replied no, and stated that he didn't need a business license because he was not a retail store.  Councilmember Bart Whatcott relayed the information he received, it was noted that this is a long process to annex property, there is quite a bit of legal paperwork involved, file a petition, deliver the right notifications to the owners, making sure that as we annex we are not annexing property with regard to our boundary lines leaving islands, peninsulas etc.  If it is a voluntary annexation, it is easier, if not it could be a headache. If the annexation is the process Councilmember's choose to go the Attorney will guide us through the process.  Mr. Steve Crabb stated the annexation will not be voluntary, therefore he will fight to the end.  Councilmember's agreed that Kanosh Town will continue to pursue the annexation.

These minutes are not a blow-by-blow account of what happened, however, it was more intense than paraphrased in the minutes.  The response of the mayor was just as heated. 

December 2018
*Councilmembers discussed annexation and unanimously agreed that if the out-of-town water rates are raised, we could drop annexation.   Councilmember Cleve Christensen motioned to surrender our efforts of annexation, Councilmember Rodney Whatcott provided a second to the motion, and all Councilmember's voted in favor  as noted below:
Mayor Frank Paxton:      Aye
Councilmembers:
    Bart Whatcott:            Aye
    Neil Shumway:           Aye
    Cleve Christensen:     Aye
    Rodney Whatcott:      Aye 

Mayor McDonald noted that the Town specifically spoke of the annexation of parcel:  K-1950-4 (Crabb business annexation) Not the entire west side of town.  It was just about the Crabb's property, they were not involved in the discussion until the evening that it was to go to some kind of a vote.


 

Mayor Scott McDonald disclosed his friendship with Mr. and Mrs. Steven Crabb, he was working at their company when this happened. 

Mayor Scott McDonald stated that we should all work to preserve the rights of the people.  We are not experts in the law, each one of us here are very capable of making mistakes, we do not all see things the same way, which makes us better.  We may each understand things differently, but we should each be careful when we are representing situations and our recollections on the record.  There is no doubt that there were more discussions in reference to annexation, but at that time, in 2018 it was just about their property.

Some members of the Council were irritated that this was actually an agenda item.  The council at that time was voted in and it is believed they did the best job they could do. Could it have been handled better?  Sure.  Are any one of us professionals at this job? Absolutely not. But, we are all trying to do the best job we can.    

Resolution for electrical rates: 
We have not received the formula to fluctuate the electrical rates. Parowan City has set up what is called a Power Cost Adjustment fee. It's essentially a second rate that is added to the customer accounts along with the regular power rate. Each month they adjust the PCA fee in Pelorus and leave the standard electric rate alone so customers can see how much of a variance there is in cost month to month.   Kanosh Town has opted not to move forward until we have the information we need from our attorney.  
	If we receive the information before next council meeting we may c all an Emergency meeting in an effort to implement it before the next billing cycle.

Putting the Ford F150 and plow out to Bid:  
	 NOTICE: Kanosh Town Corporation will be accepting sealed bids on the following Ford F150 truck and snow plow "as is" there are significant transmission problems:
Bids can be submitted to:
Kanosh Town Corp.
P.O. Box 9
Kanosh, Utah 84637
Bid opening on April 12th at the regular council meeting. All bids must be submitted prior to the 12th of April 2022.
Kanosh Town Reserves the right to reject any and all bids. For additional information please contact Lorin Shumway.
			
Councilmember Brandon  motioned to put the F150 out to bid, Councilmember Neil Shumway provided a second to the motion, seconded all in favor and all Council members voted in favor as noted below:
	Mayor Scott McDonald 	Aye
	Council members:
		David Whitaker 	Aye
		Neil Shumway 	Aye
		Brandon Stephenson	Aye
		Hayden George 	Aye

Putting the Old plow out to bid:  
NOTICE: Kanosh Town Corporation will be accepting sealed bids on the following snow plow:
Bids can be submitted to:
Kanosh Town Corp.
P.O. Box 9
Kanosh, Utah 84637
Bid opening on April 12th at the regular council meeting. All bids must be submitted prior to the 12th of April 2022.
Kanosh Town Reserves the right to reject any and all bids. For additional information please contact Lorin Shumway.
			 

Councilmember Brandon  motioned to put the F150 out to bid, Councilmember Hayden George provided a second to the motion, seconded all in favor and all Council members voted in favor as noted below:
	Mayor Scott McDonald 	Aye
	Council members:
		David Whitaker 	Aye
		Neil Shumway 	Aye
		Brandon Stephenson	Aye
		Hayden George 	Aye


Employee hire for park and cemetery:
Council member Hayden George presented the need to hire an additional employee for the park and the cemetery outlining the following duties required: 
Duties Include:
Cemetery:
· Cut grass weekly or bi-weekly as needed
· Trim/weed-eat all headstones, perimeters, and areas  as needed weekly or biweekly 
· Maintain and operate the sprinkling system in coordination with town employees to water cemetery (start-up, winterize, maintain)
· Hand water all dry spots and trees
· Equipment upkeep and maintenance or coordination of services needed on all machines for use in the cemetery
· Trim and or spray all perimeter fence lines and gravel areas
· Trim trees if needed
· Gopher control
· Sod replacement or planting and care of new graves coordination with town employees
· Report any foreseen problems or concerns with council members in charge of the cemetery
· Any other duties necessary to maintain a beautiful resting place for those who reside
· Can pay a bonus for the help of digging and sealing graves if needed.
· Holiday prep (Memorial Day) and any others.
· Job from April 15 to October 15.

Park:
· Cut grass weekly or bi-weekly as needed
· Trim/weed-eat all headstones, perimeters, and areas  as needed weekly or biweekly (sidewalks, curbs, cement, trees, playgrounds, etc)
· Maintain and operate the sprinkling system
· Hand water all dry spots, trees, and shrubs
· Replace sod or reseed grass as needed
· Clean bathrooms weekly or as needed
· Clean pavilion and amphitheater as needed (washing cement and tables at least with water hose) mainly after heavy use
· Take out the trash as needed (pavilion, bathrooms, all park)
· Upkeep and maintenance of ball court and pickle ball court
· Report any problems arising ie. Vandalism, destruction, abuse
· Coordinate with council member overseeing the park and town employees for all other needs
· General maintenance of park facilities, playgrounds, pavilion, and all other upkeep or coordinate the issues
· Help with the 24th of July celebration (set up and clean up with town employees, and council members)
· Job from April 15 to October 15.

Richard Fillmore indicated he could take care of the cemetery and the park for  $2,500.00/month.
Peter Davis indicated he would take care of the park for $2,560.00/month  and an additional 1,250.00/month for the cemetery.  

We need to get this into effect ASAP, on the 15th of April we need to get started on the cleanup and maintenance.

Council Hayden George motioned to put the park and cemetery contract out for bid with the aforementioned duty requirements. Councilmember Brandon Stephenson provided a  second to the motion, and all Council members voted in favor as noted below:
	Mayor Scott McDonald 	Aye
	Council members:
		David Whitaker 	Aye
		Neil Shumway 	Aye
		Brandon Stephenson	Aye
		Hayden George 	Aye

Municipal Election:
Council member Hayden George motioned to go through the County again this year for our municipal election. Councilmember  Brandon Stephenson provided a  second to the motion, and all Council members voted as noted below:
	Mayor Scott McDonald 	Aye
	Council members:
		David Whitaker	 Nay
		Neil Shumway		Aye
		Brandon Stephenson 	Aye
		Hayden George 	Aye
 With the voting resulting in one Nay and 4 Aye, the majority overruled Motion carries.




July 24th  Celebration Representative from the Town:
Mayor  Scott McDonald has volunteered to serve as the representative from the Town to serve on the 24th of July committee.   The first meeting is scheduled for the  25th of March at 4:00.


Departmental Reports 
Park: Councilmember Hayden George noted there has been new vandalism in the park bathrooms, there is a pretty good idea of the person responsible for the bathroom vandalism.  Councilmember Hayden George will make contact with the individual who is presumed responsible for the vandalism.

Councilmember George questioned if we can update the website to allow reservations and collect the reservation money.  The clerk and Councilmember George will meet with Councilmember Brandon Stephenson on March 16th at 6:00, in an effort of making these changes to the Web site.

Cemetery: Councilmember Hayden George is continuing to work on the gopher problem in the cemetery.

Electrical Department:  Councilmember Neil Shumway is aware of the street lights in need of replacement or repair., Dixie Power ran out of new ones so we may have to just go with repairs.

*	There is an old line that goes from Barbara Burris's home to the Art and Clella Fleming home, we have an easement across there, Dixie Power has been pushing us for a while to upgrade that line, Councilmember Shumway and the Town Employee Lorin Shumway will be meeting with Dixie power to discuss the options, we may want to pursue installation of an underground line.  
  
Mayor  Scott McDonald made contact with Governor Cox through a radio show.   Mayor McDonald was able to speak to the Governor regarding the skyrocketing power prices asking if Utah could opt out of federal mandates which are causing these rate hikes.  Governor Cox appreciated the concern and recognized the problem, he then commented that the State of Utah is filing a lawsuit against the Federal Government to slow the pace of decommissioning the reliable power plants until sufficient replacements are in place.  He wants it to be slowed to the point that it can be replaced before they are taken offline.  In this conversation, he also commented about the snowpack and noted that the Great Salt Lake has risen a foot.
 
*	Councilmember David Whitaker reported on his communication with UAMPS.  Precipitation is helping, we get some of our power from the Colorado River Storage through Lake Powell, there has been some talk about running the line directly to Lake Mead because Lake Mead is more important.  These two reservoirs hold 4 years of the Colorado River Runoff.  

UAMPS needed two documents for continuing our support of the Carbon-Free Power Project.
1. This "Bring-Down Certificate" was signed by both the Mayor and the Town Recorder.  
2.  a Bring-Down legal opinion from our attorney.  Cindy
Both documents were emailed to Jackie at UAMPS, and the two originals of each were sent by U.S. mail.

Roads:
*	Councilmember Brandon noted we have talked about paving the road to Bryce Whitakers, the cemetery, and a few other places.   Councilmember Stephenson would like to get going on a road project, however, we already have so many irons in the fire!  

*	Councilmember Hayden  George reported that when he unloaded his excavator near Rubin Anderson's house the corner of the road caved.  He is willing to pay for whatever damage he created, however, it was in poor shape prior possibly due to the extensive construction incurred in building the Barlow's home.  

* 	Cary Cramer commented that the radius on every road throughout town is a concern, and the intersections are rapidly deteriorating.  Councilmember Stephenson has talked to Hales Sand and Gravel in the past, where they stated that the intersections are extremely hard to do because they are hand work, you can't get a paver in there, creating a substantial cost.  They could do them as they did an entire stretch of road. To make it cost-effective, the intersections may have to be addressed as improvements are made to the entire strip of road.

Mr. Cramer also questioned the possibility of installing a stop sign on the road to Blackrock, maybe a flashing stop sign.   Councilmember Stephenson noted a stop sign should be installed on Black Rock Road and 300 south (canyon road). 

Water:
Councilmember David Whitaker reported there is nothing new with the water department this month.

Councilmember  David Whitaker noted he has been watching the snow levels statewide and we are over 200% snowpack right now!  Precipitation is at 160% of normal.



Town Employee, Lorin Shumway will insure we have sand and try to secure about 2,000 sandbags to have on hand.  

Delinquency report:
Council members reviewed the monthly delinquency list. It was determined, again, to handle those accounts in arrears according to established Town policy. 

General Government:
*	Mayor Scott McDonald recognized Corn Creek Irrigation and all of the people/ volunteers who are making tremendous donations to our community with their machinery, their time, and their efforts in cleaning out the ditches and channels.  Everyone who has been involved in making the system as clean as possible.    Mr. Stan Koyle has been making sure everyone is aware of the potential problems and needs of the system.  There has been a lot of progress made, and still more projects that should be accomplished within the next few weeks. 

*	The irrigation company has requested that there is also a signature required when a new build has to cross one of the ditches. Councilmember Hayden George related that one new build crossing the ditch put in a bent culvert, so that will have to be replaced.  Another person has incorrectly installed their I-beam (not allowing enough room for the water).  They will have to reinstall the I-beam and their bridge.   
 
Public Comments:
Stan Koyle:  In reference to spring #2  you will have to cross the creek onto Kim Anderson Property.  Councilmember Hayden George will talk to Mr. Anderson in an effort of gaining permission to work in the spring.  Spring #2  has a large Beaver Dam in need of removal. 
	Mr. Koyle asked if the Town will have a Spring Limb clean up this year.  The clean-up usually goes from April 15 to May 15, Councilmember's requested this be an agenda item for next month. 
	Is there anything going to happen through the Town to spray for goat heads? Response: We currently do not have anyone contracted to spray however we plan to obtain cost estimates for this.
	There is a culinary water leak in the Hatton Ditch, it could be an abandoned line, but there is a leak in it.  Response:  We have had Lynn Wall come and look at it and he stated the 6" line should not have anything to do with the culinary system.  We cannot be sure if it is culinary or not.

Jim Kooy: Took the opportunity to thank Stan Koyle for all he does for our community.  

Cary Cramer:  Questioned how to go about getting a business license.  Mr. Cramer and Councilmember Hayden George have purchased the Robert Nafus Service Station.  Response:  You will need to contact the Kanosh Town Treasurer DeniAnn Whitaker and she will let you know the cost and provide you with a business license. Councilmember George will also prepare a letter of disclosure.

Old Business:
*	Corn Creek project:  the project is not dead!  They have been able to take all of the information received to develop an alternative or alternate plan that does not include a flood channel. The project is currently in the alternative development and analysis phase.

*	Culinary well Project:  We do have some exciting news about this project! 






Councilmember Brandon Stephenson explained that with this information we can move forward with this project, however, we applied for 1400 acre-feet of water and the State came back and said they would give us 675 acre-feet.  It is a conversion factor from CFS to acre-feet and it is dependent upon the State's interpretation of the Cox Decree, basically thinking that the water right is not year around water.  The 675 acre-feet is 3 times the amount that we are recording that we are using.  We are in effect letting go of a lot of water.  The State does allow us to protest it.  Right now, our water right is approved the change application is approved, and we are a go for the well.  If we protest it, we are no longer in the approved status, we would have to wait until the States gets to our protest.    

There are 3 options to move forward:
  
1. Protest it. (we have a 20-day period from when they said "yes you are approved" to file the protest)
2. Accept it, drill the well, and then protest it  ( we can challenge this any time) If we challenge it, it goes to District court it would cost us some money.  
      3.  Option to be discussed in a closed session.


In combination with option #2, the Team (Ben Coray, and Ken Tuttle) recommends sending the following letter to the State Water Rights in Richfield.


A brief discussion ensued by council members, Councilmember Brandon Stephenson motioned in favor of signing and sending the letter to the Division of Water Rights, Councilmember Hayden George second to the motion, and all Council members voted in favor as noted below:
	Mayor Scott McDonald 	Aye
	Council members:
		David Whitaker 	Aye
		Neil Shumway 	Aye
		Brandon Stephenson	Aye
		Hayden George 	Aye


Councilmember Brandon Stephenson motioned to move into closed session to discuss annexation and acquisition of  water rights, Councilmember Hayden George second to the motion, and all Council members voted in favor through a roll call vote as noted below:
	Mayor Scott McDonald 	Aye
	Council members:
		David Whitaker 	Aye
		Neil Shumway 	Aye
		Brandon Stephenson	Aye
		Hayden George 	Aye



The regular council meeting resumed at 10:15 p.m. 
There is no action to be taken from the closed session at this time.
There being no further business to come before the board, the meeting adjourned.



Scott McDonald 				Cindy Turner,
Kanosh Town Mayor				 Kanosh Town Clerk







Park reservation deposit refunds (Agenda)
Spring Limb clean up
Fransen Engineering 6:00 public meeting
Girls state
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In evaluating the various elements of the underlying rights, it is not the intention of the State
Engineer to adjudicate the extent of these rights, but rather to provide sufficient definition of the
rights to assure that other vested rights are not impaired and no enlargement of the rights occur.
Based on the analysis of the Decree award for municipal use and the period of use defined as
occurring during the non-irrigation season® of October 15 to April 1, the volume of water that
could historically be used by Kanosh Town is considered as a constant flow of 2.0 cfs from
October 15 to April 1 which equals 674.47 acre-feet of water per year.

It is the opinion of the State Engineer that this application can be approved without adversely
affecting prior rights provided certain conditions are imposed. Therefore, the applicant is put on
notice that diligence must be shown in pursuing the development of this application, which can
be demonstrated by the completion of the project as approved in this order of the State Engineer.

It is, therefore, ORDERED and Permanent Change Application Number 67-1877 (a49543) is
hereby APPROVED subject to prior rights and with the following conditions:




image7.png
This application must be totally developed and placed to beneficial use on or
before the noted proof due date, which is at least five years from the date of
approval.

. The amount of water diverted by the applicant from all sources combined
shall be limited to 2.0 cfs or 674.47 acre-feet annually. The water is to be
used for year-round municipal purposes within the service area of Kanosh
Town.

Inasmuch as this application seeks to divert water from numerous points of
diversion, it is necessary that detailed information be provided to the State
Engineer to show which sources of supply are actually developed and used
and the extent of their usage under this application. Upon the submission of
proof as required by Section 73-3-16, Utah Code, for this application, the
applicant must identify every source of water used under this application and
the amount of water used from that source. The proof must also show the
capacity of the sources of supply and demonstrate that each source can
provide the water claimed to be diverted under this right as well as all other
water rights, which may be approved to be diverted from those sources.

. The applicant(s) shall install and maintain measuring and totalizing
recording devices to meter all water diverted from all sources pertaining to
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this application and shall annually report this data to the Di
Water Rights Water Use Program.
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POBOX 9
KANOSH, UT 84637

TOWN *» OF *KANOSH +UT

March 8, 2023

Mr. Terry Monroe, Regional Engineer
Utah Division of Water Rights

2031 South Industrial Park Road
Richfield, Utah 84701

Dear Mr. Monroe:

Kanosh Town is in the planning and financing stage of a water well project. For planning purposes, we
‘want to confirm the acre-foot quantity in our water right inventory.

A recent change application memorandum quantified Water Right 67-1877 249543 at 67447 acft.
year-round. The data page of Kanosh Town's other water right, 67-1182 indicates that this right has
iversion limit of 774.6586 acft. year-round. It is our understanding, based on this information, that
the two water right inventories for Kanosh Town would total 14491266 acft

Will you please confirm that the above inventory quantifications are correct and can be used by
Kanosh Town for planning purposes?

Sincerely,

PS5 /(2023

Kanosh Town (Mayor) Date
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State of Utah
DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES
Division of Water Rights

SPENCER J. COX. JOEL FERRY TERESA WILHELMSEN
Governor Execuive Dirctor Stae Engincer/Dvsion Diector
'DEIDRE M. HENDERSON
Licutenant Governor

ORDER OF THE STATE ENGINEER
For Permanent Change Application Number 67-1877 (a49543)

Permanent Change Application Number 67-1877 (a49543) in the name of Kanosh Town was
filed on October 3, 2022, to change the poins of diversion, places of use, and uses of 2,00 cubic
feet per second (cfs) of water as evidenced by Water Right Number 67-1877. Heretofore, the
water has been diverted from the following points located: (1) Surface - South 1370 feet and
West 1580 feet from the NE Corner of Section 28, T238, RSW, SLB&M (Corn Creek); (2)
Surface - South 1430 feet and West 600 feet from the NE Corner of Section 28, T238, RSW,
SLB&M (Com Creek). The water has been used for the municipal purposes within the service
area of Kanosh from October 15 to April 1. The water has been used in all or portion(s) of
Sections 5, 6, 7, 8, 10, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 28, 29, 30, 31, & 32, T23S, RSW, SLB&M; and
Sections 12, 13, & 36, T23S, R6W, SLB&M.

Hereaftr, it is proposed to divert 2.0 cfs of water from points of diversion changed to: (1) Well
- South 95 feet and West 1538 feet from the EY: Comner of Section 17, T235, RSW, SLB&M (20-
inch well, 250-950 feet deep); (2) Well - South 1145 feet and West 353 feet from the NE Corner
of Section 28, T23S, RSW, SLB&M (20-inch well, 250-950 feet deep); (3) Spring - South 3590
feet and East 2532 feet from the NW Comer of Section 27, T238, RSW, SLB&M; (4) Spring -
South 3841 feet and East 2719 feet from the NW Corner of Section 27, T238, RSW, SLB&M;
(5) Spring - South 4179 feet and East 2814 feet from the NW Corner of Section 27, T238, RSW,
SLB&M; (6) Spring - South 4521 feet and East 2960 feet from the NW Corner of Section 27,
T23S, R5W, SLB&M. The water is to be used for year-round municipal purposes within the
service area of Kanosh.

Notice of the application was published in the Millard County Chronicle Progress on October 26
and November 2, 2022. No protests were received.
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Review has been made of the proposed changes and the underlying right. Corn Creek Irrigation
Company, Inc. was decreed' 89.0 cfs of the waters of Corn Creek for the irrigation of 3550.9
acres during the irrigation season. The Company was also awarded 6.0 cfs during the non-
irrigation season for stock watering and municipal purposes, to be used for domestic purposes of
700 persons, for stock watering purposes of 1200 head of horses and cattle, and for municipal
purposes at the Town of Kanosh.




